
 

The Friends of Oxford Botanic Garden & Arboretum 

Rose Lane, Oxford, OX1 4AZ   01865 610303   friends.administrator@obg.ox.ac.uk 

 

 

 
Annual General Meeting held at 7.30pm on Thursday, 3rd October 2019 

Jaqueline du Pré Music Building, St Hilda’s College, Oxford  
 

Apologies were received but none were noted.   55 members and 7 Directors attended. 

 

1. Chairman’s report 

Sarah Taylor reported that this has been another wonderful year for the Garden and Arboretum, with 

record visitor numbers and plans for the 400th Anniversary developing well. It has been a more 

challenging year for the Friends. Our administrator, Jo Ashby, resigned in April, to work more full time in 

the chemistry department. We found an outstanding candidate in the shape of Isabella Raeburn, who has 

come to us from Magdalen College School with a wealth of experience. However, she couldn’t start until 

the end of term in mid-July, so we had a three-month hiatus.  The person who suffered most from this 

was our treasurer, Hemlata, who has had to put in many more hours than she ever signed up for as a 

volunteer. We owe her the most profound gratitude for having soldiered on and produced her usual high 

standard of accounts and reporting. 

The other setback this year has been the decision by Kew Gardens to terminate the free entry reciprocal 

arrangements they had with several gardens, not just us. The free entry has been replaced by a still 

generous offer of 2 for 1 entry. That a number of people had joined us simply to get into Kew for less 

has been evidenced by the fact that a number of mostly London based people have not renewed their 

subscription. This is of course a disappointment, but we will renew our efforts to recruit new Friends, 

highlighting the benefits available such as, to cite just one example, access to the garden on May Day 

morning, a truly magical experience. 

Over the year since our last AGM, we have paid out £223,500 to the Garden, and committed a further 

£82,000. By far the biggest proportion of this money is going to enhancing the Garden and Arboretum 

plant collections, to the tune of £115,000 spent and a further £60,500 committed. We paid £28,000 for a 

generator for the glasshouse to safeguard the collections in the face of a failing heating system. We also 

contributed to Pia Ostlund’s beautiful and informative interpretation panels at the two sites and to 

equipment to help the education programme. We can be justly proud of enabling the vision of Simon 

Hiscock and his team to come to fruition and both the Garden and the Arboretum have been 

transformed over the last four years. 

Your Friend’s Forum continues to organise a busy programme of garden visits, which are hugely popular: 

the team works hard to try and keep up with demand! The coffee mornings at the Garden and Arboretum 

continue to grow in popularity, being regularly attended by up to 100 Friends. The annual opera event 

was again a great success this year. We also help the Garden staff by producing tea and cake at several 

other events, like the Spring and Summer Fairs at the Arboretum, the Christmas Fair at the Garden and 

Alice Day. 

The new Danby Group of Patrons which supports both the garden and the University Herbarium has 

been going for a year now. We have 18 members, who have, thanks to Maura Allen, enjoyed no fewer 

than 5 events, ranging from fascinating talks in the University Herbarium given by Stephen Harris, to a 

presentation on threatened trees in the Arboretum by Ben Jones, and a night time tour of the glasshouses 
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given by Chris Thorogood, complete with the night flowering cactus obliging us miraculously on cue with 

a spectacular bloom. All these events are accompanied by refreshments, from champagne and canapes in 

the Department of Plant sciences, to a barbeque at the Arboretum, and a truly memorable Japanese meal 

cooked by the very talented Taeko Sakai in the Conservatory. Plans for next year include viewing more 

unseen items at the Herbarium, tree canopy swings at the Arboretum, Mediterranean wine tasting at the 

Garden and a fabulous Sicilian plants and garden tour. 

Our other Patrons group, Bobarts, goes from strength to strength under the devoted leadership of Jennie 

Turner, ably aided by Helen Potts.  

As of today, Jennie has resigned as a Director of the Friends and I want to pay tribute to the 

indispensable role she has played in our development. She joined the Council, as it was then known, in 

1996, in time to help with our education endowment appeal. Then, in 2004, she took on her defining role, 

launching the Bobarts Patrons Group. She single-handedly set it up, recruited its members and organised 

a programme of regular visits to private gardens. Thanks to her meticulous research and organisation – 

she finds the gardens, persuades the owners to open for her, visits them to ensure that they are suitable, 

organises transport if needs be, edits the booking leaflets and writes up the visits for the Newsletter - she 

has ensured a thriving group, many of whose members have become firm friends. The Bobarts group 

now has 87 members and contributes some £15,000 per annum to the funds which the Friends can give 

to the Garden. 

Jennie was also central to the conversion in 2004 of the Friends into a Company Limited by Guarantee, 

no trivial task: the paperwork involved was intricate and voluminous. She became the founder Secretary 

and remained so until 2014, devotion to duty indeed. As a result, she is also the de facto keeper of the 

Friends’ archive, an invaluable source of information. She is resigning as a Director but intends to 

continue helping with the Bobarts group and with fund raising. Thank you, Jennie, for all that you have 

done and do for the Friends and the Garden. 

 

2. Treasurer’s report 

Hemlata Bountra reported on the 2018/2019 financial highlights: membership increased from 3,317 to 

3,537 an increase of 6.6% with 8% non-renewal; total funds raised were £192k (2018 £239k); 

distributable funds generated were £137k (2018 £181k) after all costs; grants made to the Garden were 

£192k (2018 £176k); reserves carried forward were £76k (2018 £131k); and the Danby group was 

launched. 

The sources of net income for 2018/2019 were membership fees, events, gift aid tax refunds, donations 

and legacies, and interest. The grants were used for enhancing & developing collections, both at the 

Arboretum and Garden, including in the walled garden and the riverside planters; further interpretation 

by Pia Ostlund; and backup heating for the glass houses. In addition, the Danby Group donated £7k to 

Plant Sciences for work in the Herbarium. 

Fees increased on 1st March 2018 by 2%-4%.  The next increase will be 1st March 2020. 

The Friends have raised £2.26m since 2005, with £1.75m raised in the ten years to 2018/2019. 
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3. Resolutions 

 

Resolution 1 

That the Trustees’ Annual Report and Financial Statements for the year ended 28th February 2019 

and the Accountants’ Report be received and adopted. 

All present were in favour and the Resolution was adopted. 

Resolution 2 relates to the appointment and remuneration of the Reporting Accountants of the 

Company. 

Critchleys are one of the leading firms of chartered accountants in the Thames Valley. They audit several 

of the Oxford University Colleges. They were first appointed as Reporting Accountants to the Friends of 

Oxford Botanic Garden & Harcourt Arboretum Ltd for the year ended 29h February 2008. Last year, 

they charged us a very reasonable £1500. 

Resolution 2 

That Critchleys be re-appointed Reporting Accountants to the Company for the period until the 

conclusion of the next Annual General Meeting, and that the Directors of the Company be 

authorised to agree the remuneration of the Reporting Accountants. 

Maura Allen proposed the Resolution.  All present were in favour and the Resolution was adopted. 

The final resolutions relate to the re-election of Directors of the company. The Articles of Association of 

the Company provide that, excluding any Director appointed since the last AGM, at least one third of the 

Directors should retire by rotation each year. This year Hemlata Bountra, Rebecca Mather and Anna 

Nasmyth retire by rotation and stand for re-election.  

Resolution 3(a) 

The Chairman proposed that Hemlata Bountra who retires by rotation, but being eligible, be 

proposed for re-election as a Director of the Company.   

All present were in favour and the Resolution was adopted. 

Resolution 3(b) 

The Chairman proposed that Rebecca Mather who retires by rotation, but being eligible, be 

proposed for re-election as a Director of the Company.   

All present were in favour and the Resolution was adopted.  

Resolution 3(c) 

The Chairman proposed that Anna Nasmyth who retires by rotation, but being eligible, be 
proposed for re-election as a Director of the Company.   
 
All present were in favour and the Resolution was adopted.  

Resolution 3 (d) 



 

The Friends of Oxford Botanic Garden & Arboretum 

Rose Lane, Oxford, OX1 4AZ   01865 610303   friends.administrator@obg.ox.ac.uk 

 

 

 

The Chairman proposed that Helen Potts, having been co-opted as a Director since the last 

AGM, be elected a Director of the Company. 

All present were in favour and the Resolution was adopted. 

4. Any other business 

There was none. 

 

 
The Chairman declared the 2019 Annual General Meeting of the Company to be closed. 

 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 

 
Following the AGM, Ben Jones, Curator of the Harcourt Arboretum, updated members on the plans for 
the Arboretum and Professor Liam Dolan, Sherardian Professor of Botany, gave an inspiring talk entitled 
“The Future of the Planet’s Botanic Gardens”.  

 
 

The AGM was followed by drinks and the evening concluded at 9.30pm. 

 

 

 

 






































